Meeting Minutes

NCERA-197

Agricultural Safety and Health Research and Extension Coordinating Committee

USDA-NIFA Building, Washington, DC

Tuesday-Wednesday, May 17-18, 2011
Attendees (in room):  Aaron Yoder  – Chair (Penn State); Bob Aherin (Illinois); Connie Baggett (Penn State); Roberto Barbosa (LSU); Bill Field (Purdue); Scott Fraser (Farm and Ranch Safety and Health Association[FARSHA] of British Columbia); Bobby Grisso (Virginia Tech); Dee Jepsen (Ohio State); Bruce Johnson (FARSHA); Marshall Martin (Purdue); Emily Morehouse (USDA-NIFA); Dennis Murphy (Penn State); Larry Olsen (Michigan State); Michael Pate (Utah State); Mark Purschwitz (Kentucky); Brad Rein (USDA-NIFA); Chuck Schwab (Iowa State).
Attendees (via phone):  John Myers (CDC-NIOSH)
Administrative
The meeting was called to order at 1:05 p.m. EDT on Tuesday, May 17, 2011.  Chair Aaron Yoder had additional copies of the agenda available, which was the updated agenda emailed to the Committee on May 13.  He also passed out the Committee project statement for 2010-2015.  No corrections were noted to the previously-emailed minutes of the January 26, 2011, conference call.
Administrative Advisor Marshall Martin welcomed the group with a few routine remarks. Yoder briefly discussed the project statement.  At that point self-introductions were made around the room for the benefit of John Myers, who had joined by phone.  Also, on the agenda, which followed the objectives listed in the project statement, it was noted that Objective 3 (encouraging research and outreach at Land Grant universities) was not included.  Yoder said for agenda purposes it had been combined with Objective 6 of the project statement, which was to work to increase infrastructure support for agricultural safety and health within the Land Grant system.
Objective 1 – Develop a white paper that addresses agricultural confined spaces
Bill Field discussed the history of the white paper (a draft dated April 27, 2011 had previously been sent to the Committee), and also discussed confined space incidents and how Purdue obtained and confirmed its data.  He reported Purdue had documented 52 grain entrapments in 2010, about half of which were fatal.  He said there had been many articles about grain entrapment and safety in the popular press.  He also said the National Corn Growers Association had produced a DVD on grain entrapment and are making 15,000 copies to be distributed to every county Extension office and every agricultural education teacher in the country, among others.
Field went on to say that OSHA was making agricultural confined spaces a high priority, with more fines, and is thinking about trying to change the confined space standard to apply to agriculture (production agriculture; it already applies to commercial grain elevators, etc.)  He reported the existence of a web link, www.grainsafety.us which will link directly to the Purdue post harvest grain quality page, which in turn has a section on grain safety.  (Secretary’s note:  The grain safety section includes a short and long version of the video, via Youtube.)   Field also said they had done approximately 40 interviews over the winter relative to grain bin entrapments.
Field passed out a paper he coauthored with S.M. Reidel for presentation at the upcoming 2011 CIGR meeting (international agricultural engineering conference) this summer, and also passed out a six-page document of example queries with charts and graphs from Purdue’s confined space incident database, which he and his staff operate.  There was considerable discussion about the various data presented, and Field asked the Committee to determine what kinds of queries it wants to see and use.  It was agreed that the draft would show on-farm and commercial facility incidents broken out separately, since farms and commercial facilities differ in regulation and operation.

The draft white paper is to be presented/distributed at the ISASH (formerly NIFS) and ASABE national meetings this summer, for feedback.  There was considerable discussion about what types of confined spaces to include in the draft, what issues to be covered, etc.   Murphy asked about focus and whether it was best to limit the paper to the “traditional” 4-5 agricultural confined spaces that have historically caused the most problems.  It was decided that the paper will be limited to grain bins, grain transport, manure storages, and forage storages.  Field passed around examples of color photos that could be used for the cover of the draft and asked for feedback.  He made it clear he wanted, and needed, our comments on the draft.  Committee members are to give him comments either at the end of the meeting or as soon as possible afterwards.  
At this point it was 3:00 and a 15-minute break was taken; Myers had to sign off.
Following the break, there was considerable discussion about the presentation of the draft at the ISASH meeting.

Objective 2 – Sponsor a national conference on agricultural confined spaces
Bob Aherin discussed this objective.  He asked the Committee to think about the audience and objectives of the conference, and whether this was intended for farms or commercial facilities or both.  He gave ideas for major sections of the agenda, having presenters cover areas such as hazards and awareness; education; research; standards; rescue; etc.

He also asked the Committee to think about whether it needed to hold a conference at all.  He said that the Committee needed to hire someone to work on the conference planning and details; based on the experience of Chip Petrea, it would take $15-$20,000.  It was noted the timing might be bad for federal agencies due to budgets.
It was decided to include people from the commercial storage and confined space manufacturing industries in the conference.  The location would be either at the Univ. of Illinois or Purdue.   It would be held no earlier than sometime early in 2012.
There was much discussion on why to hold the conference, concluding the goal was to get solutions, learn more and teach others, and demonstrate.  One perspective audience would also be members of the American Society of Safety Engineers (ASSE).

The discussion and meeting ended for the day at 4:40 pm.

The meeting resumed the next day at 8:15 a.m.
Objective 4 – Encouraging New Standards.  (Secretary’s note – as discussed in the opening Administrative section of the notes, Objective 3 had been combined with Objective 6.)
Murphy discussed standards.  He said he was visiting OSHA tomorrow to discuss ASABE S607, the new manure pit ventilation standard.  He explained the demonstration trailer Penn State had built, and said demonstrations would be videotaped and edited with graphics for website use.  He said the trailer might be available for use by others if they paid transportation and/or other necessary costs.
Field said Randy Beaver, one of his grad students at Purdue, has been developing suggested revisions for ASABE EP470 (standard on manure storage.)  Field will send those to Murphy.  Marshall Martin asked about trends toward manure digestion and the relevance to confined space entry, and this was discussed.
There was more discussion of the white paper.  By the first week in June, Murphy will send standards information to Field, and Aherin will send confined space entry information.
The conference was discussed again.  Aherin will draft a proposal to raise funds, with a conference target date of March 2012, reiterating the location of either at Univ. of Illinois or Purdue.  The following people agreed to work on conference planning:  Aherin, Field, Jepson, Pate, and representatives from FARSHA (Farm and Ranch Safety Association of British Columbia) and/or CASA (Canadian Agricultural Safety Association.)
Objective 5 – Identify the next high priority topic; and Objective 6 – Work to increase infrastructure support for agricultural safety and health

Chair Yoder passed out a document proposing the eXtension agricultural safety and health Community of Practice (known as Farm and Ranch eXtension in Safety and Health, or “FReSH”), a list of eXtension.org leaders and members of this COP, and a list of “tags” or keywords/phrases used by eXtension.  The first topic to be covered by this COP is New and Beginning Farmers.  NCERA-197 will probably not do a white paper on this (although that is still a possibility) but will certainly use eXtension to cover it.  There was discussion about trying to involve the 1890 and 1994 land grant institutions.  The eXtension proposal was discussed.  Yoder noted that eXtension proposal he submitted was funded at $60,000 in startup funds for the first year. These funds are to support group travel to organizational meetings and a staff person to help shepherd the development of materials.
At this point the Committee took a short break.

Chair Yoder then discussed the eXtension tags and said that the exact wording of “farm safety and health” should appear in every “frequently asked question” so that it gets tagged properly.  Other tags can of course be included.  Yoder asked that everyone on NCERA-197 agree to select at least two categories where they will create at least 10 questions and review other questions.

There was discussion on ways to interact as a group.  Yoder will send out a Doodle poll on when we can get together online to review questions.

There was a long discussion on “content pages”, including content to be included, appearance, references, etc.  This continued after lunch.

At 11:40, the Committee broke for lunch, and reassembled at 1:10 p.m.

The content page discussion resumed.  Topics included what needed to be written vs. referenced or linked; the need for guidelines to prevent too much editing; whether we could use industry information or sources; the number of reviewers needed per content document; and how to formulate and name/characterize the reviewing to maximize credit/value for promotion and tenure documentation (e.g., listing reviewers members of a Review Board.)

At this point Brad Rein’s direct supervisor, Dr. Deborah Sheely, stopped in briefly and was introduced by Rein to the Committee.  She welcomed us and discussed NIFA.
Discussion resumed on the content pages, including a long discussion about the need to use science-based, research-based, evidence-based information, citing sources, etc.

The question was raised as to the COP’s community of interest?  It was decided it would be “new and beginning farmers”, at least as an internal working title.

It was also decided that each person who takes the initiative to produce content can develop the content  as he/she sees fit, and then reviewers can decide if the information is accurate and/or appropriate.
At this point the Committee took a brief break, and reassembled at 2:40 p.m.
Agency Reports

NIOSH

John Myers (via phone) said the famer survey done in conjunction with NASS was scheduled for the first week of August, to be completed by the end of September, with the goal of getting data from USDA by November or December, and making preliminary data available by February or March 2012.
Myers discussed the President’s proposed budget cuts of all internal and external agricultural work.  NIOSH is proceeding as if funding will be restored (such as review of Ag Center renewal proposals).  As of May 16, the CDC Director said there would be no reduction in force at NIOSH, but if the agricultural budget is zero, people would be doing other things.  Myers said if that were to happen, he would probably be allowed to wrap up reports, but not collect any new data.  He said he would still be available to the Committee as a resource, which the Committee greatly appreciated.
He reported that FACE programs are still being funded in some states, but the federal investigations are near zero.  Each state decides what to investigate.

The Committee thanked him for all his work and contributions to agricultural safety and health over the years.

USDA-NIFA
Rein reported that the 2011 budget did not arrive until mid-April 2011, with about a 7% cut.  He said he did not know what the 2012 budget would be.

He said he has worked to integrate safety and health into other funding programs and adding it to application requirements, like the CAP program for sustainable biofuels and the specialty crop research initiative.  He said within the Ag Systems program, the Beginning Farmer and Rancher grant program (he handed out a program flyer), which is a $19 million program written into the last Farm Bill, does allow safety and health funding applications.  The Small Farm Program, which does not have a NIFA funding line, would be a safety and health funding possibility.  Rein also stated that SARE (Sustainable Agricultural Research and Education), an approximately $10 million/year program, does not have a specific farm safety component, but interested applicants should check the RFP to see if farm safety proposals could be submitted.

Rein reported that AFRI included agricultural systems technology, which was a very broad topic area and did not exclude safety, so that could be a funding source.  Agricultural systems technology is one of the AFRI “foundation programs” and if NIFA can get more applications in that area, it might be possible for NIFA to get more funding in its budget for this area.

The bottom line is that all NIFA RFPs should be looked at to see if agricultural safety and health is not specifically excluded in the RFP, thus making it a possible funding source.  He also said the Small Business Innovative Research (SBIR) program is found in every federal agency, and that could be a funding source.

Rein reported that the Youth Farm Safety Certification RFA should see an RFA next year (it is in the 2012 budget request), although OMB has put a hold on continuations.  He said AgrAbility was in the 2011 budget and they are waiting for money to be released.
At this point it was 3:20 p.m. and John Myers signed off.

ASHCA

Murphy reported that ASHCA was “doing OK” and had some new members, but was not growing as fast as it had hoped.  He said they were developing a web presence, via Facebook.  He also said they would not have a 2012 annual meeting, other than a teleconference with Board members to meet legal requirements.  Murphy went on to say that ASHCA was interested in eXtension, and member companies could be potential financial supporters.
FARSHA and CASA
Bruce Johnson reported for FARSHA and also CASA, since Marcel Hacault of CASA could not be present.  He said CASA was not doing anything specifically in confined spaces, but had developed a farm safety management plan program that included risk assessment, working training, etc.   The intent was to go Canada-wide, launching it in late fall this year or early spring of 2012.  CASA is trying to get financial incentives for producers participating in the program.  The CASA annual conference will be in Vancouver in November 2011.
Regarding FARSHA, Johnson said two years ago there was an incident in British Columbia involving a mushroom confined space, where four were killed, another person went into a coma, and a sixth person had a severe brain injury.  The BC Workers Compensation Board filed charges against company managers, most of whom pleaded guilty.

Scott Fraser said FARSHA is continuing its development of a confined space program, which includes risk assessments.  There is a proposal to work with other groups to develop a Center of Excellence in confined spaces training.  FARSHA is already working to develop a training program to produce “qualified persons” who can conduct complex risk assessments in agriculture.  Neil McManus is considered the top confined spaces expert in Canada and is advising them.  They are also developing a template to help producers identify confined spaces on their farms.  FARSHA is also working on toxic atmospheres on farms at that not in actual confined spaces.
Other Updates

Field said Purdue hosted a conference on Farming with Arthritis, some of which was taped, along with interviews with people who farm with arthritis, and this will be placed on the web.  He said there were numerous secondary injuries from this problem.

Murphy said the next “60 Minutes” program on CBS would be doing a segment on child labor in agriculture

Aherin reported that a coalition in grain handling safety was formed last September, in response to the multi-fatality grain storage incident involving youths in Mt. Carroll, IL, in July 2010.  He said there was an article in the Chicago Tribune, and they have developed some PSAs.  The Grain and Feed Association is working with OSHA to train OSHA inspectors on grain/feed-related confined spaces.
Administrative Advisor

At 4:00 pm Administrative Advisor Martin gave closing remarks and encouraged the Committee to keep things up-to-date for a clean mid-term review.

Final Business

Chair Yoder said he would send out communications regarding an NCERA-197 conference call, probably to be held in November.  He said he has travel money for an eXtension face-to-face meeting in September 2011.

The meeting adjourned at 4:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Mark Purschwitz, secretary
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